[image: ]Meeting Minutes of
December 15, 2022



NYCTRC MINUTES
2

A meeting of the New York City Transit Riders Council (NYCTRC) was convened at 12:00 pm on Thursday, December 15, 2022 in the 20th floor Conf. Room 4 at 2 Broadway, New York, NY 10004, and via Zoom.

Member Attendance


Andrew Albert (Chair)						Present
Burton M. Strauss Jr. (Vice Chair)					Present
Stuart Goldstein							Present
Christopher Greif							Present
William K. Guild							Absent
Marisol Halpern							Present
Sharon King Hoge							Present
Karen Hamilton							Present
Cicely Harris								Present
Trudy L. Mason							Present
Scott R. Nicholls							Present


Staff Attendance

Lisa Daglian (Executive Director)				         Present
                Liam Blank (Associate Director				    Present
Kara Gurl (Research & Comm. Associate) 			Present
Jessica Spezio (Administrative Assistant)			Present
Shaul Picker (PCAC Intern)					Absent 


Non-member Attendance

[bookmark: _Hlk114236216][bookmark: _Hlk94600442]Name 					Affiliation

	Cate Contino						NYCT 
	Senna Phillips					NYCT
	Evan Bialostozky					NYCT
	William Stanford Jr.					Concerned Citizen
	Allan Rosen 						Concerned Citizen
	Michael Howard					Concerned Citizen
	Jasmine Melzer					Concerned Citizen
	Dante Arnwine					Brooklyn Community Board 9
	Carl Perrera						Concerned Citizen
		
		 			       
Approval of Agenda for January 26, 2023 meeting.

	Approval of Minutes for December 15, 2022 meeting.

Board/ Chair’s Report:

	  
 
A. Albert  I will get right into my Chairs report. As you just heard, we are fortunate to have our new Associate Director Liam Blank. The Transit Workers Union, Local 100, and the MTA have reached an agreement that will bring booth agents out of the booths onto the platforms. There will be more eyes on the platform, and they will be able to assist with directions. Once the OMNY vending machines are put in stations, they will be able to assist riders with them because they will work differently than the MetroCard vending machines. 
 
S. Goldstein  Will the station agents be provided with radios or a device to call for help? 
 
A. Albert  They will be in contact with the police if necessary.  
 
T. Mason  I saw in a recent press release that it's not going to be booths, but there will actually be customer service centers set up in various stations and booth agents will be used in them.  
 
A. Albert  It's two separate issues. Booth agents are going to be on the platforms assisting riders with directions to trains and more eyes on the platform. Should they need to summon police, they will be able to do so. The customer service centers that you refer to are a different issue.
 
W. Stanford  When I start using the OMNY card, it's a $5 charge. 
 
A. Albert  Yes, there is an initial $5 fee for the card. That's a one-time fee.  
 
L. Daglian  There's legislation that may be introduced that would cap it at $2. 
 
A. Albert  It would be nice to have it go toward your fare. 
 
T. Mason  I also had confusion about the $5 fee. I thought somebody was going to look into it to see about doing something about reducing it.  
 
A. Albert  We will follow up on it. You may have noticed increased police presence in the stations. You may certainly have heard the announcement when you're on a train that if you need assistance there are police in this station or on the platform. This gives a sense of security. The conductors like it and the police officers like it because it’s easily obvious where they are to help with certain situations. For the month of November, crime was down significantly, which is a great sign. We hope that continues through the holidays and beyond. There are more cameras on the trains as well. The new R211s will come with cameras equipped already.  
 
L. Daglian  On top of what you said, we participated on Monday in the City Council hearing on transit safety.  I had the opportunity to meet the new transit police chief. He noted that 97% of fare evaders walk away with a summons.  
 
A. Albert  Several stops due to fare evasion in the last week recovered loaded weapons. 
 
S. Goldstein Are the police still out on platforms and in stations during the late nights?  
 
A. Albert Yes, this is a 24-hour operation.  
 
S. Goldstein  For the non-agency personnel that stand near certain exits and entrances, how do they communicate with the station police that are there? How do they convey what they see?  
 
A. Albert  They have radios. 
 
S. Goldstein  I was at West 4th Street recently at the exit that does not have the booth on the Eighth Street side of the station. They didn't appear to have a radio and were just standing around. 
 
L. Daglian  They're also not supposed to intervene, they're supposed to deter fare evaders.  
 
C. Greif  The problem is if a wheelchair or walker was getting off the bus or going into the station then they can't get access to the gate because the gate is blocked with yellow tape.   
 
A. Albert  Randy from MNRCC has sent photos to the board of the fare array in Secaucus Junction, which he is praising, and he says he has never seen any fare evasion there but folks in wheelchairs still have total access. 
 
W. Stanford  What's the plan with the turnstiles to prevent fare evasion going forward?  
 
L. Daglian  Looking at the ways to prevent people from walking through the turnstiles is one of the key aspects that the fare evasion panel is looking at. They are going to come up with physical change recommendations for the turnstiles.  
 
A. Albert Okay, moving along. There are going to be several stations getting ADA accessibility, with nine new elevators and five replacement elevators. The stations will be Church Avenue on the B/Q; Sheepshead Bay on the B/Q; Rockaway Boulevard on the A; Kings Highway on the F; Woodhaven Boulevard on the M and R lines; Steinway Street on the M and R lines; Junius Street on the 3; and Mosholu Parkway on the 4. The replacement elevators will be at 34th Street on the A/C/E; Euclid Avenue on the A/C; 161st St-Yankee Stadium on the B/D/4; and 3rd Avenue-149th Street on the 2/5. Borough Hall on the 2/3/4/5 lines are getting new elevators too. It would make perfect sense that the R platform, and Court Street which is part of Borough Hall, would get this access as well. They do have an elevator, but you have to climb some stairs, so it is not 100% ADA accessible and the elevator is being worked on at the Clinton Street end. That will be ready in 2024. So, there's a lot of work going on at the western end of Court Street on the R.  
 
B. Strauss  What's the timeframe on this work? 
 
A. Albert  By the end of 2023. 
 
W. Stanford  Will any additional stations besides the ones mentioned become accessible? 
 
L. Daglian  Absolutely, 95% of stations will become accessible by 2055.  
 
A. Albert  They're looking at bringing the cost down by doing multiple stations all in the same contract which is shown to save money. The LIRR stations that will be accessible are Amityville, Copiague, Laurelton, Lindenhurst, Locust Manor, Massapequa Park, and St. Albans. Auburndale and Valley Stream which are accessible are getting updated elevators. Once those Long Island stations are done, the LIRR will be 93% accessible.  
 
S. Goldstein  We had spoken about elevator maintenance. Are any of the new elevators being added not going to be maintained by the authority or will they be maintained by outside groups? 
 
A. Albert  I think they're all part of the contract of maintaining the elevators that we currently have. I don't know that the new ones are going to be a new company.  
 
L. Daglian  You may have seen the story that came out of the City Council public safety hearing on Monday about the new scent detectors in elevators. Rich Davey said at this point, 93% of the elevators are in working order. He has also changed some of the people who are in charge of the department to make them more responsive to maintenance concerns.  
 
A. Albert  OMNY is now available for reduced-fare customers, and you can get your account changed by going to OMNY.info or one of the new customer service centers. We will soon have multiple centers in various boroughs, which is a great step forward. 
 
T. Mason  Can it be made known where the OMNY cards are on sale that there should be some kind of explanation that the $5 does not go toward the fare and that it is just a one-time cost for the card? People are really getting confused.  
 
A. Albert  In the wrapping of the cards that are for sale in drugstores, it clearly states that this is a $5 fee for the card itself. 
 
T. Mason  On the wrapping is fine after they have bought it. If there can be some kind of wording added to that, where it says OMNY cards are $5 and it does not apply to fare, it would make life a lot simpler for all the cashiers who have to explain it. 
 
A. Albert  We can recommend that to the MTA.  
 
T. Mason  Thank you. Thank you on behalf of all the cashiers as well. 
 
A. Albert  We will make sure on the OMNY vending machines that there is signage that indicates that as well. 
  
J. Melzer  If we’ve already got an easy pay MetroCard that is done through Albany automatically, do we have to do anything next year to switch to OMNY?  
 
A. Albert  I believe they will contact you and let you know they are going to switch you over to OMNY from MetroCard once they start transitioning everyone. We hit an amazing record on December 8, just shy of 4 million riders, which we haven't seen since 2020 and this was on a Thursday. More people are working Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday with ridership lower on Fridays and Mondays. I am a member of the fare strategies working group. We will be having four meetings, with two in December. My first one is tomorrow and there will be two in January. There is a possibility of a fare hike if no other aid is forthcoming. If a fare hike takes place, there will still be fare discounts. Our best customers are frequent riders who need and deserve discounts. 
 
L. Daglian  We won't know any of that until February. 
 
A. Albert  The Board will be voting next week on the budget. Fare hikes will not be included specifically in that discussion. What the Legislature does when they reconvene in January will tell us a great deal. Assemblymember Mamdani's proposed FixtheMTA Package, which was released yesterday, provides a great deal of money and promotes the idea of free buses. There are issues with free buses. There may be certain bus lines that absolutely shouldn't be free. There should be discounts in other places as well. Assemblymember Mamdani's legislation would allow for a whole host of great things and include funding. 
 
L. Daglian  We participated in the press conference, there is a package with seven or eight pieces of legislation, including one that looks at making sure the MTA has sustainable operating funding on a recurring basis. It also includes a resurrected bill that would provide voting membership on the MTA Board for our members. 
 
B. Strauss  Can someone explain what the idea of free bus transportation is? 
 
L. Daglian  It’s actually something that’s picking up steam nationally, Washington is doing it soon. They’re funding free bus service through their City Council, which has passed a resolution that would provide the funding for free bus service. Boston had done it and Westchester did it during the pandemic. 
 
A. Albert  I just want to add that neither of those systems begins to match ours. Free bus service has several implications. You'd have to have really strong language, wherever you advertise, that the bus is free, but the subway is not. We don't want the deficit to grow even larger, and someone has to pay for free bus service. We will now be learning about the Brooklyn Bus Redesign.  

Presentation: Brooklyn Bus Network Redesign by Cate Contino, Director, Special Projects & Strategic Initiatives, Government & Community Relations and Senna Phillips, Assistant Transportation Planner, Bus Network Redesign, Operations Planning.
View Video presentation: https://youtu.be/81giAg8iA5g?t=3159

A. Albert Thank you very much for this presentation. One of the things you mentioned on bus service was working with DOT. Is transit signal prioritization one of those options? 

C. Contino Yes, and there's actually been a large proliferation of transit signal priority in Brooklyn since our existing conditions report was published. If you'd like the numbers, I can get back to you with that.  
 
C. Greif  I looked at the bus redesign and I have to say I love it. The only issue I have had feedback on is the Coney Island area, especially with Express Buses.
 
A. Albert  I did notice on that express map, as Chris has brought up, service ends just shy of Coney Island. Why was that done? 
 
C. Contino  With our Express Bus analysis, we really were looking at ridership and the routes that serve Seagate. Currently, we noticed a pretty significant drop off in ridership south of Gravesend. So that's ultimately why we are taking a stab at proposing this new routing. We're hearing already that some customers are feeling underserved. So it's definitely something we're going to have to look at, whether that’s through local service or express. 
 
S. Goldstein  The plan for the draft seems really well thought out. On the Coney Island Peninsula, the swaps with the 49 and the 68, I think it’ll do a lot. The one proposed change that could be problematic is the rerouting of the B4. You’re disenfranchising the Beach Haven community and the original concept of why the TA did this was to get customers from Bensonhurst to Coney Island Hospital. It assumed the route of the old B21 bus that was eliminated years ago. By taking that bus and routing it down Stillwell, which parallels the train line, it does a disservice to the Beach Haven community. They're not going to walk two and a half long blocks to Avenue Z. Avenue X is problematic with the B1 given the businesses and other deliveries that take place. You may want to look at utilizing Avenue Z for more frequency.  
 
T. Mason  This is a general question about all the bus redesigns. If the hypothetical idea that has been proposed of making all buses free happens, how would that affect the bus redesign?  
 
C. Contino  That is not a policy that has been deeply reviewed by the MTA at this date. The underlying goal of the redesign is to create a new network that works today and into the future. More ridership is our goal. We'll be happy to take a look at how that impacts our work when and if it becomes something. 
 
S. Goldstein  If the draft plan moves forward largely as is or with tweaks, are there any plans to change the origin of the buses from various depots with any of the proposed changes? As we've seen over time, there were various issues with different depots and their ability to handle flow and changes at various times of the day. Have any depot changes been contemplated for any of the proposed route changes or route extensions? 
 
C. Contino  We haven't proposed any sort of schedules behind the plan, just because the routes themselves aren't finalized. We want the public to really weigh in on where we're going and make sure that we have the right network before we start using our resources and schedules to build all that out. The goal is to meet those challenges head-on and resolve them. Our operators are absolutely a partner in this, and they have to be in alignment with the goals for us to be successful. 
  
L. Daglian  There's a question in the chat about the B49 flip with the B68, increasing travel time from Manhattan Beach to Sheepshead Bay. A petition has been sent to the MTA. 
  
E. Bialostozky We've heard concerns about overcrowding on the Kingsborough Community College buses. Our intent with this proposal to have both routes serving the college coming from the same subway station is to help our dispatchers manage the overcrowding and also to give students and employees headed to the college basically double the service. You go to the same Brighton Beach Line station, you have two choices of buses instead of having to pick in advance. The point about increasing travel time from Manhattan Beach to Sheepshead Bay— we'll take that back. Thank you for your feedback. 

Old Business:

C. Greif The cleanliness of stations continues to be an issue. Also, the platform edges on the Brighton line need repairs, especially at 7th Ave station. 
 
S. Goldstein Did we ever hear back about the graffiti that was done on the ‘layed up’ train along the Queens corridor?  

A. Albert  We are still waiting for more information.
 
New Business:

None
 
Action Items: 

None


Adjourned

Video link: https://youtu.be/81giAg8iA5g


The meeting was adjourned at 2:00 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Lisa Daglian
Executive Director
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